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Part III. Administrative, Procedural, and Miscellaneous

Imaging Systems to Retain Books
and Records

Notice 96–10

This notice provides a proposed
revenue procedure that, when finalized,
will provide guidance to taxpayers on
the use of an imaging system to satisfy
the requirement of § 6001 of the
Internal Revenue Code to maintain
books and records.

The Service is proposing this reve-
nue procedure as one means of comply-
ing with the requirements of § 6001
using electronic technology for records
storage. The Service welcomes public
comments on the proposed revenue
procedure. Comments should be sub-
mitted by March 28, 1996, to the
Internal Revenue Service, P.O. Box
7604, Ben Franklin Station, Wash-
ington, DC 20044, Attn: CC:CORP:T:R
(ITA Branch 4), Room 5228.

Rev. Proc. 96–A

SECTION 1. PURPOSE

This revenue procedure provides
guidance to taxpayers on using an
imaging system (as defined in section
3.01 of this revenue procedure) to
maintain books and records. Records
kept using an imaging system that
complies with the requirements of this
revenue procedure will constitute rec-
ords within the meaning of § 6001 of
the Internal Revenue Code.

SECTION 2. BACKGROUND

.01 Section 6001 provides that every
person liable for any tax imposed by
the Code, or for the collection thereof,
must keep such records, render such
statements, make such returns, and
comply with such rules and regulations
as the Secretary may from time to time
prescribe. Whenever necessary, the
Secretary may require any person, by
notice served upon such person or by
regulations, to make such returns,
render such statements, or keep such
records, as the Secretary deems suffi-
cient to show whether or not such
person is liable for tax.

.02 Section 1.6001–1(a) of the In-
come Tax Regulations provides that,
except for farmers and wage-earners,

any person subject to income tax or
any person required to file a return of
information with respect to income,
must keep such books and records,
including inventories, as are sufficient
to establish the amount of gross in-
come, deductions, credits, or other
matters required to be shown by such
person in any return of such tax or
information.

.03 Section 1.6001–1(e) provides
that the books or records required by
§ 6001 must be kept available at all
times for inspection by authorized
internal revenue officers or employees,
and shall be retained so long as the
contents thereof may become material
in the administration of any internal
revenue law.

SECTION 3. SCOPE

.01 This revenue procedure applies
to all taxpayers that use an imaging
system to maintain books and records.
For purposes of this revenue procedure,
an ‘‘imaging system’’ means an
electronic technology used to prepare,
record, image, index, store, preserve,
retrieve, and reproduce books and
records, the originals of which are in
hardcopy format.

.02 A taxpayer’s use of a service
bureau or time-sharing service to
provide the taxpayer with an imaging
system for its books and records does
not relieve the taxpayer of the respon-
sibilities described in this revenue
procedure.

.03 The requirements of this revenue
procedure pertain to all matters under
the jurisdiction of the Commissioner of
Internal Revenue including, but not
limited to, income, excise, employment,
and estate and gift taxes, as well as
employee plans and exempt organiza-
tions. 

SECTION 4. IMAGING SYSTEM
REQUIREMENTS

.01 General Requirements of an
Imaging System. 

(1) An imaging system for main-
taining books and records for purposes
of § 6001 must create accurate and
complete electronic images of hardcopy
documents, and must index, store,
preserve, retrieve, and reproduce im-
aged documents.

(2) An imaging system must
include:

(a) reasonable controls to en-
sure the integrity, accuracy, and re-
liability of the imaging system, includ-
ing a record of where, when, by whom,
and on what equipment the image was
produced, including the hardware and
software that was used;

(b) reasonable controls to pre-
vent the unauthorized creation of, addi-
tion to, alteration of, deletion of, or
deterioration of any imaged document
(for instance, one control could be the
use of a non-erasable and non-
rewritable media);

(c) an inspection and quality
assurance program evidenced by regu-
lar evaluations of the imaging system
including periodic checks of imaged
documents; 

(d) a retrieval system that in-
cludes an indexing system (within the
meaning of section 4.02 of this revenue
procedure); and 

(e) the ability to reproduce a
legible and readable hardcopy (within
the meaning of section 4.01(5) of this
revenue procedure) of an imaged
document.

(3) For each imaging system used,
the taxpayer must establish, maintain,
and retain written procedures that de-
scribe in detail the complete imaging
system. Any changes to the imaging
system must be documented in writing.
These written procedures and all modi-
fications must be readily available to
the Service upon request.

(4) The imaging system must pro-
vide support for the taxpayer’s books
and records (including books and rec-
ords in an automated data processing
system). For example, the imaging
system and the taxpayer’s books and
records must be cross-referenced, so
that all imaged documents that support
an entry in the taxpayer’s books and
records can be automatically identified
and retrieved for viewing or printing.

(5) All images reproduced by the
imaging system must exhibit a high
degree of legibility and readability
when displayed on a video display
terminal or reproduced on paper. The
term ‘‘legibility’’ means the observer
must be able to identify all letters and
numerals positively and quickly to the
exclusion of all other letters or nu-
merals. The term ‘‘readability’’ means


